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CAST OF CHARACTERS 

MARY:   Slightly tall woman in her early 20’s. Medium-size 
build, attractive but not too "cute". 

SIMON:   Average-height man in his early 20’s. Small to 
medium-size build, attractive but not a "hunk" type.

SCENE

A funeral and a psychiatrist’s office.

TIME

Present.



Scene 1

MARY stands alone on stage.  She is wearing a black dress and 
coat (funeral attire).  SIMON approaches MARY from behind.  
SIMON is wearing a black tie and overcoat.

SIMON
Hi, Mary.

MARY
Hi, Simon.

SIMON
If there’s anything I can do...

MARY
Thank-you.

SIMON
I want to say more.

MARY
Please don’t.

SIMON
You don’t know what I was going to say.

MARY
Alright.

SIMON
I uh...  I liked your father.

MARY
I liked him too.

SIMON
How are you doing?

MARY
I’m pretty fucking pissed.

SIMON
How’s Arizona?

MARY
It’s nice.  
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SIMON
They’re gonna let me graduate - only one semester 
behind.

MARY
Oh, good - Simon, that’s great.

SIMON
My pastor always says that there’s more to be said 
about someone.  I guess I’ve heard that a few too 
many times for it to mean anything now.

MARY
My father always liked you.  No, I take that back.  
When he first met you he hated you.  He thought you 
were a little shit.  

SIMON looks away from MARY in a moment of discomfort.

MARY
Thank-you for being a pall-bearer.  He would have 
liked that.

SIMON looks back when he realizes he missed something MARY 
said.

SIMON
(while signing)

I’m sorry you got my bad ear.

MARY
(while signing)

He would have liked you being here.

SIMON
Well, like I said.  If there’s anything I can do.  
You know,  your father told me a joke... do you want 
to hear it?

MARY
Sure.

SIMON
But you have to play along like I’m just telling you 
a story.

MARY
Okay.
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SIMON
So I was driving along the other day and I hit a cat.

MARY
Oh, God.

SIMON
Very good.  Anyway, just as I did, a P-Ville cop was 
driving by and saw the whole thing.  I was just gonna 
drive away but I figured that I should stop to 
inspect the whole thing.  You know, because the chief 
lives right down the block from you guys and all.

MARY
Oh, yeah.  Right.

SIMON
So I get out, and the cop stops and gets out.  I say, 
"Gee, I didn’t even see the cat, it just darted out 
in front of me."  And he says, "Why don’t you go out 
and knock on some doors, the owner probably lives 
around here."  I didn’t know what to do so I went 
around knocking on doors.  After a couple of houses I 
came to this old lady who must have been about 
eighty.  I asked her if she had a cat and described 
the cat.  When she answered yes, I told her that I 
was very sorry but that I ran it over with my car.  
She was devastated.  I looked back and saw the cop 
removing the carcass from the road.  I said to her, 
"Look, I’m sorry. All I have is ten dollars on me, 
but maybe you can get another cat from the pound."

MARY
Jesus, ten bucks.

SIMON
That’s good.  Yeah, it’s all I had on me.  I felt so 
bad.  All of a sudden, the cop comes over and arrests 
the old woman.

MARY
Arrests the old woman.  Why?

SIMON
Well, for selling pussy.

MARY
Heh.  He never told me that one.

SIMON
Well, maybe it was a guy thing.
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MARY
Thank-you, Simon.

SIMON
I always liked your dad.  Well, like I said.  If 
there’s anything I can do.

MARY
I feel like there’s so much to say.  But then I feel 
like there’s nothing to say.

SIMON
I know.

MARY
Bye, Simon.

MARY walks off leaving SIMON alone.  SIMON watches after her.

SIMON
You know where I’ll be.
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Scene 2

Same bare stage as scene 1, although a sofa at center stage 
is lit.  It is a hard, maroon leather couch like one would 
find in a psychiatrist’s office.  MARY and SIMON are free to 
move wherever they would like.  They are not aware of each 
other.  Most of their dialogue can be directed at the 
audience - as if the audience were the doctor.  SIMON and 
MARY and taken off their coats and gotten comfortable.

SIMON
This is the story of a boy whose head was touched by 
heaven when he was born.  The gods reached down and 
gave him a head of fire, a heart of steel, and an eye 
for the impossible.

MARY
This is the story of an awkward little girl who was 
imprisoned in a cage of social outcast when she was 
born.  Her wicked parents banished her to the tallest 
tower in the castle and forced her to study for the 
SAT’s from the time she was five.

SIMON
The boy was weaned on a bottle of thunder and 
lightning.  The world meant nothing - he didn’t care 
what people thought, and when he didn’t like the 
world around him he created his own.  His relatives’ 
most repeated question at major holiday get-togethers 
was, "Where’s Simon?"

MARY 
The girl was clothed in rags with only her talking 
"Fisher-Price Spell-O-Matic" to give her 
conversation.  And her cats.  The one glorious time 
of the year that she got to see other kids was at the 
Labor Day family weekend at the local P-Ville Lake 
Campgrounds.  Her parents’ favorite pursuit was 
losing to her at Boggle.

SIMON
The boy had achieved perfection.  He hadn’t a care in 
the world, and was free of all others’ scrutiny.  But 
then one day, a piece of Kryptonite fell to the 
ground in his backyard.
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MARY 
The girl was alone in her tower.  Hell, she could 
only watch television for one hour a day, as long as 
it was educational and on PBS - thank god for Sesame 
Street. But then one day, her entire world changed, 
over night her world became one of importance and 
attention.

SIMON                 MARY               
             Puberty.               Puberty.

MARY (CONT.)
Like two torpedoes of freedom, breasts came out of 
nowhere.  Beautiful, majestic, 32-B attention-
getters.  Boys were talking to her, girls were hating 
her.  What she wore to school actually began to take 
on some importance.

SIMON
Like a chain around his ankles, pink was no longer an 
acceptable favorite color for a boy.  All the other 
boys got taller and bigger while he remained his same 
runty height.  He began to rely on others’ comments 
to push him up or pull him down.

SIMON                MARY              
His fire was extinguished.      Her fire was lit.

  

At this point SIMON and MARY are no longer telling 
fantastical stories of themselves as kids, but now talking to 
a very real person in the room - the doctor/audience.

SIMON
Well, I’m a writer.  We have a tendency to 
exaggerate. 

(pause)  
She lived next door to me as we were growing up.  
Well, not NEXT DOOR, but rather behind.  We were on a 
corner, they were on a corner.  We shared back yards.  
Every summer raised a point of contention as to whose 
club house it was.  Not really a club house.  Just a 
clearing in the woods - but it changed hands a few 
times.  Both of our houses were yellow.  Mine a puke 
kind of yellow, and hers a kind of soft, urine 
yellow.  Mine was wood siding, hers vinyl.  Subtle 
differences, but subtle similarities.  Once I picked 
roses from her mother’s rose bush and gave them to my 
mother - and I denied the whole thing.    I used to 
spend some of my afternoons at her house after school 
until my mother got home from work.  
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SIMON (CONT’D)
Although the only thing I remember us doing was 
watching Sesame Street - and playing whale.  Whale 
was this game we invented.  We would pretend her bed 
was a boat and we had been swallowed by a whale.

MARY
In retrospect I suppose it doesn’t sound too 
exciting, but we had fun for hours playing it.  The 
carpet all around us was water, and of course we 
couldn’t touch it because of the alligators.  I knew 
alligators couldn’t survive in a whale’s stomach, but 
it was his idea and I didn’t want to hurt his 
feelings.

SIMON           
Cheez-its!

MARY
Cheez-its!

SIMON
That’s all we ever ate at her house.

MARY
My mother said they were brain food.

SIMON
After a while I started to hide them in the flower 
pots around her house.  They gave me a headache.

MARY
He used to always stick them in the flower pots 
around my house when I wasn’t looking.  I think he 
thought they were food for the plants and didn’t want 
me to know he liked flowers.  Boys weren’t supposed 
to like flowers.

SIMON
At the end of every summer both of our families would 
go up to the P-Ville Lake Campground for their family 
weekends.  You couldn’t keep the two of us -

MARY
apart.  Monopoly became a religion.  I learned how to 
dive.  My parents’ shit-brown Dodge would sit next to 
his parents’ undecidedly yellow - but not yellow 
Volvo.  I guess you call that "off-white". Then one 
year he said to me, "Have you ever french kissed 
someone?"
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SIMON
"French kissed?" I said.  "Is that like when you open 
your mouth?"  She said, "I think so.  Do you know 
what it’s like?"

MARY
It was all his idea.      

SIMON
It was all her idea.

MARY
So we decided to walk out to the middle of the woods 
where no one could see.  Jesus, I think we walked 
half-way around the lake.

SIMON
I didn’t want anyone to see so I thought we should 
walk into the woods. We didn’t walk very far.  I 
think she was impatient.

MARY
So we found a little clearing with a big rock right 
by the water. "Alright," I said.  "As long as you 
don’t tell -

SIMON
any of your fucking friends."  She had a flare for 
profanity at a very early age.  Of course never in 
front of her parents - she only ever swore at me.  
Sometimes just to me, but most of the time at me.  It 
was her quiet means of rebellion.  We both closed 
our eyes. And our lips touched, then our tongues.  
Her tongue was all cold and clammy.  Her lips were 
like -

MARY
two dead fish, all slimy and scaly.  We both decided 
then and there to -

SIMON
never do it again.  We walked back to camp and never 
spoke about it ever again.  Not even to this day have 
either of us mentioned it to each other.
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MARY
Simon wasn’t too subtle about his crush on me.  Every 
day he would ask me to go out on the lake in a row 
boat.  Just me and him.  He never tried anything.  
Hell, we hardly even spoke out there in the boat.  I 
think he just wanted to have me all to himself.  
Maybe "crush" is the wrong word.  He just wanted me 
and him to be like we had been - but we weren’t 
anymore.  Why is it that boobs, blood, and some hair 
in your crotch make such a big difference?

SIMON
They wouldn’t let you take a boat out alone, and Mary 
was always around.  She didn’t have too many friends 
back then.  I kinda felt sorry for her, and well, I 
needed another person. We would just go out there and 
avoid talking about the kiss - but neither of us had 
much to say about anything else, so we didn’t say 
much at all.  I think that’s when I fell in love with 
her.

MARY
Goddamn row boats.  I wasn’t the only one he took 
out, though.  You know, you get into those weird ages 
where you’re not a kid but you’re not an adult and 
your parents still take you on these stupid family 
vacations.  He and my father used to get up at the 
ass-crack of dawn and go fishing.  I don’t know what 
they did out there.  They never really had anything 
in common except crosswords.  And they never even 
talked about it.  “Did you see the size of that trout 
this morning?”  Nothing.  I guess maybe I was 
jealous.  They had SOMETHING - whatever the fuck it 
was.

SIMON
We never caught a blessed thing.  When we first got 
to camp I’d ask the landing guy where they were 
biting.  He’d tell me and we’d go there and never 
even get a nibble.  Everyone used to blame it on the 
amount of acidity in the water - not conducive to 
fish.  But I didn’t mind.  They say fishing is not 
what you catch but who you’re fishing with.  We never 
talked much.  I felt a little awkward, I felt like an 
adult.  He had chosen to spend this time with me.  
For whatever his reasons were.  Maybe because he 
never had a son of his own.  Raising two sons, my mom 
would always get excited to buy her and her sister 
Christmas presents because my mom got to buy "girl 
clothes".  I guess our parents shared each others’ 
kids to whatever degree they could - or to whatever 
degree they wanted to.
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MARY
He began to fade out once we went to high school.
Well, he started on his own thing with the school 
paper, and... and... football?  God, I don’t know why 
he started playing football.  I guess being the 
shortest, scrawniest guy in the ninth grade gives you 
a bit of a chip on your shoulder.  Like I said, guys 
started to notice me. And I started to notice them.  
Jesus, I would do anything to piss my parents off.  
Once I went sledding with these senior guys.  Some of 
them were drinking but... I -

SIMON
broke her jaw.  Hit a tree at the bottom of the hill 
or something.  The whole thing was never clear to me.  
The only real contact I had with her at the time was 
math class.  I didn’t know what to say.  She had 
become such a stranger to me, what could I say?

MARY
"Sorry to hear about your accident.  Does it hurt?"

SIMON
Words of wisdom, I know.  What do you say to someone 
who - I hated her with an utter passion the last two 
years of high school.  We didn’t socialize in the 
same crowd, we didn’t take the same classes - but she 
still lived next to me.  And every time she’d see me 
in the hall, or drive past me walking home from 
school, she’d just give me this blank stare.
"Just don’t tell any of your fucking friends."  I 
guess I kinda harped on it.

MARY
I was sort of lost in high school.  I skipped a grade 
in junior high - some IOWA test or something told 
them I shouldn’t be tied down to a lower level of 
learning.  I guess I wouldn’t go back and change it.  
Didn’t matter anyway, I got held back junior year for 
lack of attendance.  It taught me a lot - the hard 
way.  I guess you could say high school was like an 
acid trip: sometimes my mind couldn’t keep up with my 
body, then sometimes my body couldn’t keep up with my 
mind.  God, one night in Dustin Seaver’s basement and 
everybody gets ideas about you.  I could never seem 
to live up to the reputation that I was trying so 
hard to attain.  "Attain".  That’s a word he would 
use.  Then one day I heard something that both scared 
the shit out of me and excited me beyond belief.

MARY              SIMON
New York.              New York.
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SIMON (CONT’D)
Out of the blue she walked up to me February of our 
senior year and said, 

MARY
New York.

SIMON
"Yeah, and...?"  I said.  I was prone to prolific 
pontifications whenever she was around.  "Yeah, 
and...?"

MARY
"I guess we’re both going to college in New York.  
I’m going to NYU.  And my mother told me you’re going 
to Columbia.  Congratulations."

SIMON
"Wow.  That’s great!"  I said.  Immediately the 
thought of the poem I wrote for her in fifth grade 
becoming a dorm room joke came erupting up from the 
bottom of my underdeveloped stomach.  
"Congratulations."  What else could I say?  "Wow.  
That’s great!  Just don’t embarrass me in my 
formative adult years and condemn me to a life of 
impotence!"?  No.  "I guess I’ll be seeing you 
there."

MARY
Riding a cab across the Manhattan bridge always gave 
me a feeling that I was making it.  I always insisted 
on the upper roadway.  If the driver ignored
my request he didn’t get a tip.  I shared an 
apartment with three guys in what I swear was the 
worst maintained apartment building in Park Slope.  
It was cheap but... seeing the twin towers at night 
as I was whisked away in a chariot always made me 
feel like I was somebody.  Of course I was usually 
pretty drunk by the time that part of the evening 
came around... but I loved it more because of it.  I 
ended up having a fling with Jeff and Robert and the 
whole thing went sour - but it was still a very 
precious time.  My father never understood what I was 
doing.  I guess that was kind of the plan.  New York 
was just the thing that I -

SIMON
hated.  Everything is dirty.  Everything is too small 
or too big.  Everyone wears black.  No one acts like 
themselves and I soon learned that no one is actually 
FROM New York.  And the few that are are completely 
insane.  If I ever have kids I am not 
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SIMON (CONT’D)
going to bring them up in New York.  I’m gonna 
imprison them in a boarding school in Massachusetts 
until they’re eighteen, and then they’ll join the 
Peace Corps.  

(pause)
I never saw her much.  One night, for some odd 
reason, she and her friends were at some bar in 
Harlem and she called me to see what I was doing.

MARY
I woke him up, or so he said.  I think he had a girl 
there and didn’t want me to know so I’d go telling my 
mother and his mother would find out about it.  It 
was one of those fucked up, New York nights when one 
of your friends has coke and you want to see how far 
you can push it until you get arrested.  He surprised 
me and met us out for a drink.  He was -

SIMON
smoking like a fiend.  Every artist has a form of 
self-destruction, tobacco was my drug of choice at 
the time.  We ended up in this cab going downtown to 
meet one of her friends that had something she 
wanted.  I don’t remember what the whole thing was 
about, but she insisted on taking the Manhattan 
Bridge over to Brooklyn before we went to Soho.  
Believe it or not, it was my first New York cab ride 
and I was nervous as hell.

MARY
I think it was the first time he had done it, and he 
was so excited. Usually when people do coke 
for the first time they can’t stop talking, but he 
was so quiet.  I don’t know how much he did, I think 
it was Robert giving him bumps, not me.  He just kept 
gripping my knee so tightly.  I thought it was cute.  
Looking back on it I guess he was hitting on me, but 
that didn’t seem to occur to me, considering two guys 
I was currently sleeping with were already in the 
cab.

SIMON
I just grabbed someone’s knee for dear life.  I think 
it was her boyfriend Robert’s knee.  I’m not really 
sure who - I just didn’t know what was going on.  The 
red lights were a god-send.  Ya know - he probably 
thought I was hitting on him.  Heh.
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MARY
Blurry night after blurry night - you know those 
stories that always start off with, "It seemed like a 
good idea at the time..."?  I was in New York to do 
EVERYTHING, so... I remember buying coke in the 
bathroom of some bar downtown - Meow Mix, or Pussy 
Cat, or something.  I guess I really -

SIMON
ignored me all night.  She wasn’t really herself.  
She hadn’t been herself since we were twelve years 
old, why should it have been any different then?  
Yeah, I know I’m bitter and resentful, but there’s a 
good side to that.  It keeps me up at night so I get 
a lot of house cleaning done.  

(pause)
Yeah, back to the night in question.  Well, we went 
downtown to a bar that had so many women, I’m kinda 
surprised I didn’t get some phone numbers that night.  
But I ran out of money, or cigarettes, or something - 
maybe just ran out of steam.  She went to the 
bathroom and didn’t come back for a while, so I just 
left.  Yes, it was money that I ran out of. I know 
because all I had in my pocket was a buck.  As luck 
would have it, I found a quarter on the sidewalk.  
The subway was only a dollar twenty-five then.  

MARY
I don’t remember him leaving that night.  Maybe he 
converted one of them and got lucky.  Heh.  I never 
asked him.  But I was in college, for chrissake. 
That’s when you’re supposed to sleep with whoever, 
say whatever, and do whatever.  It’s a trial and 
error period where you do everything until you find 
out what works for you.  But, God, I loved New York.  
I changed majors five times and was dangerously late 
for my period three.

SIMON
I was afraid to lose my virginity.  I just kept 
telling girls I was waiting for the right time - they 
always thought that was sweet.  But that was a lie.  
I was really just scared.  Oddly enough I think it 
came from my healthy respect for women, and I wasn’t 
willing to degrade them... by having sex with me, 
that didn’t really come out right.  But, you get the 
idea.  I lost track of her after that night.  Not for 
lack of trying.  I kept leaving her messages and 
trying to look her up during breaks when I thought 
she’d be home.  Once during junior year my mother 
told me that she was doing a play.  Somewhere in New 
York, but she didn’t know where.  I did see her 
though.  On closing night.  She was the best Ophelia 
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SIMON (CONT’D)
that "Hamlet" ever saw.  Also the only Ophelia I ever 
saw, but she was -

MARY
selfish a lot of the time.  But you know, everyone 
goes off into their own worlds after you graduate.  I 
called him a few times about a play that I was in - 
it musta been junior year.  He never returned my 
calls, and he never came to see it.  But I guess New 
York kinda breeds a little hardness into you.  Course 
I was in college in New York - a hell of a lot 
different from the real world in New York.  Which is 
why I’m taking my ass to Arizona.

SIMON
But really, I didn’t bring her up to tell you stories 
about eating Cheez-its when I was in third grade.

MARY
I’m just sick of talking about my father.  It wears 
me out.  I know you like hearing about him but 
there’s only so much I can say.  I can’t.  Won’t, 
can’t, same thing.  No matter what you call it it 
doesn’t change the fact that I’m not going to talk 
about him.   

(pause)  
This is the last time I’m going to see you, I don’t 
want to argue with you.  So, let’s talk about another 
guy in my life that made me crazy.

SIMON
I guess the real meat of the the whole thing began on 
Christmas break during our -

MARY
senior year.  I was home for break which was a little 
unusual.  Invitations to spend strange weekends with 
strange men had dried up, my father was pleased.  A 
few of them were actually fun.  But I was home in P-
Ville.  God, it was cold, but some old friends from 
high school wanted to go and have a kegger at the 
lake like we used to do.  Course it was legal for us 
now, I don’t really understand why we felt it was so 
bad-ass, but we went.  You know, spoke in dead 
languages: used words like “rad”, “boss”, and 
“hella.”  Just one last drink-up to piss on the 
statue of Ieonda Tusculus Hooker,

SIMON
P-Ville’s founding father.
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MARY
Little did everyone know that his hand hadn’t just 
vanished, it was alive and well, and sitting in 
Dustin Seaver’s B.C. dorm room -

SIMON
- the most illegal paperweight he’d ever own.
There was some bit of contention, at least in our 
town anyway, as to whether it was indeed John Hancock 
or Ieonda Tusculus Hooker who first signed the 
Declaration of Independence.  But imagine saying, 
"Put your Ieonda Tusculus Hooker on the dotted line."  
It doesn’t quite roll off the tongue, does it?  Or 
even, "Put your Hooker on the dotted line" - a 
favorite seventh-grade joke in P-Ville.

MARY
And he was there.  I don’t know why.  I hadn’t seen 
him in about two years.  He looked the same.  Acted 
the same.  Dressed the same, too, which was a little 
weird, but it was good to see -

SIMON
her.  She had changed so much, but I still saw that, 
for lack of a less pedestrian term, sparkle in her 
eye that told me she was better than all that mundane 
chit-chat about what your major is or how drunk you 
got last weekend.  She used to laugh at my stupid 
jokes and felt insulted when they used improper 
grammar in store signs.  Do you mind I say things 
like that?  I mean, I know it’s kinda fluffy, 
extranious information, but it kinda just came out.   
Well, needless to say I was still the same dork she 
began ignoring in high school.  Not too much of a 
prize.  She finally came up to me and spilled 
a cup of beer all over me and insisted I take her out 
in one of the row boats, like when we were kids.

MARY
He was a little tipsy, he had spilled beer all over 
himself.  The rowboat was a harmless idea.  I 
honestly don’t remember whose idea it was.  Maybe he 
still had a crush on me and wanted to get me alone 
one last time before we "shuffled loose the college 
coil".  Heh, I knew studying Shakespeare would come 
in handy sometime, and I’m wasting this brilliant 
stuff on you.  Don’t know whose idea it was.  And I 
was drunk.  Maybe he saw that as an opportunity.  We 
got out there and we started screwing around.  No, 
not fucking around.  Just clowning around.  Shaking 
the boat back and forth.  He was so funny I peed in 
my pants from laughing so much.
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SIMON
It was good to laugh again.  All those years I was so 
ashamed of writing one stupid little fifth-grade poem 
about her, and suddenly all of the reasons why I had 
became so clear again that I wished I could have 
remembered it and told it to her right then and 
there.  Or been able to say whatever it was that all 
of those other guys had said to her to make
her go off on breaks with them.  But that wasn’t me.

MARY
Goddamn row boats.  What happened next I would - I 
wish to God I could go back and change.  But I’m glad 
I can’t.  We were both clowning around.  I stood up 
in the boat, I guess I was gonna go swimming or 
something, that’s how much I was thinking, and I 
slipped.  I slipped and hit my head on the -

SIMON
side of the boat and then she just went in.  I 
thought she had just ungracefully jumped in.  So I 
watched the surface to see her come running out - it 
was December.  She didn’t come up.  I waited, but she 
didn’t come up.

MARY
The world became a black hole.  One minute I was 
sitting in a boat and the next I couldn’t see, I 
couldn’t breathe, I couldn’t hear... the world turned 
off like an old television.  When you flip the switch 
and the entire picture flashes off except for one 
little white dot in the middle of the screen.  It 
flickers for a moment and then everything is gone.  I 
thought I had - no, I didn’t think I had died.  I 
thought I had passed out.  But nothing had ever felt 
quite like it.  The cold water is what drove half of 
the air out of my lungs, but fear drove the rest out.  
God, I was so scared.  Then I felt a tug at my waste.

SIMON
I didn’t take my shoes off.  I guess I wasn’t 
thinking.  But it’s hard work to swim with them on, 
I’ll tell you that.  The water hit me like a plate 
glass window.  It was so thick it was like jello.  
Some writer, two similes in a row.  It just collapsed 
my chest till I felt nothing but the blood rushing 
away from my skin.  I went under once or twice before 
I found her.  I’m not a very good swimmer.  And hey, 
I’m no hero.  After a few tries I thought about 
getting out.  I mean, I guess I should be honest with 
you.  I’ve never told anyone ‘cause I felt a little 
guilty about it, but I almost got out.  

17.



SIMON (CONT’D)
The water was... well, cold, okay?  But I got her.  
When I finally got to the boat I tipped that thing 
over until I could push her in.  I must have let 
twenty gallons of water in.

MARY
When I woke up I was laying on the dock freezing 
cold.  I couldn’t see very well because of the blood 
in my eyes, but I turned over and saw him lying on 
the dock next to me, gasping for air.  The pain in my 
head began to pound and then went numb again.  The 
last thing I saw was Sam and Jackie looking at me 
upside down.

SIMON
I guess you never really think about these things.  
See the air has more than just oxygen and carbon-
dioxide in it, and because of something called the 
Boyle-Mariotte Law these other gases can be very 
dangerous.  The combined internal pressure in my ears 
and the external pressure of the water, also because 
the water was so cold, forced an unusual amount
of nitrogen into my Eustachian tubes - like a 
balloon.  At least that’s what three doctors told me.  
All I know is when my head popped out of the water it 
felt like I got hit with a hammer - from the inside.  
And I couldn’t hear a blessed thing.  They also think 
my head cold had something to do with it.  Anyway, my 
head kind of caved in on itself and I couldn’t hear.  
I thought it was just the cold water, but I couldn’t 
hear the EMT when she was talking to me.  I kept 
asking her if she was alright.  Was she okay?  Did 
someone fish her out of the water?  Can you hear me - 
I AM speaking English?  But she could hear me - I 
just couldn’t hear her.

MARY
I went to see him the next day.  We were in the same 
wing, it wasn’t all that hard to find him.  It was 
just getting over the embarrassment of my gown that 
made it a little weird at first.  But if that was 
weird, having to talk to him by writing everything 
down was even weirder.  "Sorry to hear about your 
accident.  Does it hurt?"  What could I say?  I 
wasn’t sure whose fault the night before was, but I 
couldn’t help feeling that it was somewhat mine.

(pause)
I’m not ALWAYS assigning blame to myself for 
everything.
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SIMON
She came to see me every day.  She was out the next 
day, but they wanted me to stay for some tests.  
What’s to test?  I was fucking deaf.  Sorry for the 
language.  Okay - I had to kinda learn how to walk 
again - you’d never think your sense of balance is in 
your ears, but...  she came to see me everyday.  
Sometimes she brought me Cheez-its.  Sometimes she 
just held my hand while I tried my best to swallow 
the lump in my throat.  I didn’t want her to see me 
cry.  She’d even open the box of Cheez-its and put a 
note inside and then glue it closed again so it would 
surprise me later on.  Just little words of wisdom 
she probably read on a one-a-day calendar.  It was 
sweet.  I didn’t have the heart then to tell her, 
after all these years, that I didn’t actually like 
Cheez-its.

MARY
When he got out of the hospital he refused to see me.  
His mother said that all he did was sit in his room 
and read old comic books.  We were still on Christmas 
break so I had nothing else to do but think about 
him.  If he didn’t want to see me, fine.  Let him sit 
up there and sulk.  It wasn’t my fucking idea to go 
out there on that boat.  I know it was a terrible 
thing that happened, but the least he fucking owed me 
was to look me in the eyes and say, “Hey!  It’s not 
your fault!  Let it go and we’ll get by it.”

SIMON
“I have loved you since the day you poked me in the 
eye and sent me to the nurse in kindergarten.”
But how are you supposed to say that when you can’t 
hear the response.  Plus, I had gotten used to hating 
her, it was an easy out.  I just sat in my room for 
about two weeks.  Yeah, it was weird between me and 
the world; yeah, it was weird between me and her; 
but it was another thing altogether between my family 
and hers.  Your two kids who grew up together got 
drunk and fell into the lake and now one of ‘em’s 
deaf.  Was it MY fault?  Did her parents think it was 
my fault?  Was it HER fault?  Did my parents hate 
hers?  Did her parents hate mine?  There was too much 
going on for me to actually give a legitimate damn 
about any of it except for the fact that I could no 
longer hear.  

(pause)
Silence is hard to get used to.  I had been speaking 
for twenty years, it doesn’t just go away.  I could 
still speak okay, but it’s hard to talk when you 
can’t hear yourself.  A lot of what I said was 
squeaky and horribly pronounced.  My lips, 
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SIMON (CONT’D)
tongue, mouth, and larynx went through the motions, 
but their synchronization was the subtle thing that I 
missed.  She finally -

MARY
insisted to see him.  I read up about it.  I didn’t 
know what had happened to him, I didn’t know what he 
was going through.  Denial, projection, anger, 
depression, acceptance.  Huh?  No, he wasn’t also an 
alcoholic.  Those are the stages of hearing loss.  
You know this stuff, right?  Well, you should.  But 
hey - call me at acceptance, I’m going out for a 
martini.  It was HIS fucking idea!

SIMON
It was HER idea!

MARY
Get a cochlear implant, there’s things that can be 
done.  Don’t just sit there in your room and pout.  

(Pause.) 
Finally, I brought him a book on lip reading.

SIMON                          
She’d put her fingers to my lips.  
We learned how to talk.  

MARY
I’d put my fingers to his lips.

We learned how to talk.

MARY (CON’T)
The night before I returned to school, I went over to 
his house to say good-bye and tell him I’d be back 
the next weekend.  When he leaned over to kiss me on 
the cheek I turned my head and - we just met.  
And it was nothing like in the middle of those woods.  
Our lips hugged, our arms melted, and I started to 
cry.  I didn’t want him to see me cry.

(pause.)
We made love.  I wasn’t apologizing.  I wasn’t trying 
to kiss it and make it better.  I just needed it.  
Maybe I was doing it more for me than for him.  But 
it was the warmest I’ve ever felt in my entire life.  
It wasn’t great - it wasn’t fantastic - the neighbors 
weren’t banging on the walls.  It was just - 

SIMON
Warm.
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MARY
And that’s what we needed.

SIMON
I know that sounds weird.  

MARY
It’s a strange way to describe it, but it’s really -

SIMON
- the only word I can think of.  The last ten years 
faded into nothing and it was like we were kids again 
- except for the sex.  We just didn’t -

MARY
- care about all the bullshit anymore.  

(pause)
He wrote me this poem in, like, fourth grade.  He 
probably forgot all about it... it wasn’t that good, 
hell he was just a kid, actually his later poetry 
wasn’t too good either, but... when we were lying 
there, staring into each other’s eyes, I could hear 
every word of it.  Yes, I’ve kept it all these years, 
corny, isn’t it?      

SIMON
For one brief moment in time all was right with the 
world.  Jesus, I don’t think I’ve ever felt that way.  
Not before and not since.  I don’t know if that’s 
beautiful or depressing.    

MARY
It was beautiful.

SIMON
Yeah, beautiful.  We’re so used to seeing it in art 
or in movies and stuff that we never really notice 
true acts of beauty that -

MARY
- occur in our own lives.  Whoh, that was kind of 
profound.  Something he would say probably.

SIMON
It just felt so right, that not having her there 
anymore felt so wrong.  But I knew there were things 
bigger than me forcing her back to New York.  She 
came to see me every weekend.  I couldn’t exactly go 
back to school, so I stayed home and kept seeing 
doctors.  Audiologists, ENT’s, otorhinolaryngoligists 
- no kidding, there are such things.  I guess I don’t 
have to tell you that.  If one of them would 
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SIMON (CONT’D)
tell my mother something she didn’t want to hear, 
she’d just go to another one until we found that one 
with the right answer.  If they couldn’t do it, then 
she was gonna buy me some new ears, dammit.  

MARY
It was hard, but I went home every weekend to see 
him.   Sometimes we’d have a phone conversation using 
his mother as a go-between, but there’s only so much 
you can say to a boy’s mother to pass on to him.  
"Please tell him I can’t wait to make love to him 
again this weekend."  Lot’s of girls have boyfriends 
they can’t communicate with, but that’s usually 
because they’re mentally deaf - they CAN hear, 
though.  He even started to sign - it was our little 
excuse to spend so much time together.  He’s a 
writer, he’s used to not talking.  God, it was like 
being in high school, we’d have to go parking to fool 
around.  Once we got busted by the -

SIMON
cops.  It was crazy.  I guess that’s what high school 
was supposed to be like.  You go and pick her up.  
You feel intimidated by her father.  You swear you’ll 
have her home by a certain hour and you end up being 
late because you couldn’t get the bra off of his 
little girl.  And her father was nice enough about 
it, but there was definitely something lost.  A loss 
of -

MARY
trust.  I think my father still blamed him for it.  
For as many reasons as he had to mistrust me and 
blame me for every goddamn mess I got myself into - I 
think he still thought me innocent.  We never really 
hashed out who was to blame - I guess it didn’t 
really matter to us.  But it did to my father.  In a 
twisted way I loved him for that.  For taking my side 
- in whatever small way he did - in the whole fiasco.

(pause)
Yeah, I know, I’m talking about him.  

SIMON
She really wanted to see this concert in this small 
jazz club with some friends.  Would I come?  She knew 
I wouldn’t get too much out of it, but I could feel 
the beat and still see everything.  I just can’t tell 
when the music stops or how loud it is - at one point 
in the middle of what must have been a really 
beautiful, quiet song, I turned to her and spoke up 
so she could hear me...
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MARY
"Can we leave now?  I’m freezing my balls off!"

SIMON
We laughed about it later, but at the time... But I 
started to miss the anger.  I have this theory that 
just like men with blond hair or women with big 
breasts will never be taken seriously, a perfect 
thing can’t last too long.  I guess when you live 
with a certain mentality for so many years you begin 
to feed off of it.  Now, not only was it gone,

MARY
- but it had been replaced with complete love and 
acceptance for the same person.

SIMON
So that’s why little boys punch girls they like.

MARY
I can honestly say I fell in love with him.  It was 
strange and twisted.  I actually wanted to fuck him 
AND talk to him.  And I know I was going crazy 
because I was actually falling for a guy that I knew 
my dad approved of.  Sometimes he’d get mad because 
I’d speak to him when he wasn’t looking.  But what 
the fuck did he want?  He was the one who was deaf.  
I was just deaf on the weekends.  But something 
happened, because things changed.  Instead of getting 
sad at the end of my visits, he was getting sad at 
the beginning.  I was trying so -

SIMON
hard that I couldn’t shake it.  Considering our past 
together you’d think I would be the happiest kid 
alive.  And I was.  But she didn’t love me.  She was 
fulfilling a debt.  I don’t care what she was 
thinking, I knew what she was doing.  She was pushing 
it.  I guess if you look at it, I saved her life.  
Now she was doing her damnedest to save mine.  I 
loved her for that.  But when you want something for 
so long and you finally get it, it’s hard to have it.

MARY
We had finally reached this point that we could just 
be with each other.  We didn’t talk too much, or sign 
too much, we just looked at each other and knew with 
such certainty that -
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SIMON
nothing seemed to completely gel anymore.  She was 
around a lot but we didn’t really talk or sign all 
that much.  We just looked at each other in these 
cryptic moments of discomfort.  I thought she didn’t 
want to talk, what with her father having lost a 
certain faith in me, but even when we weren’t at her 
house... she was pushing it and I didn’t want her, 
not like that.  I got enough pity from my aunt in 
Ohio, I didn’t need any more.

MARY
You know that hopeless little romantic voice that you 
can never seem to shake - no matter how many times 
you get burned?  I think it was too much 
Journey in middle school.  But I didn’t have to 
explain myself to him.  We could just BE... god, now 
I’M starting to sound like Steve Perry.

SIMON
The more that wasn’t said, the worse it got.  But, I 
was in the most extraordinary circumstance I had ever 
been in - it wasn’t as if I could go talk to someone 
and ask them what they had done in my situation.  My 
situation just didn’t happen - ever.

MARY
(while signing)

I know you want to love me, but you don’t have to.

SIMON
(while signing)

I know you want to love me, but you don’t have to.

MARY
I don’t know what kind of answer, or even question 
that was.  He just fucking said it.  And I was no 
longer welcome.  Maybe he thought I owed him 
something for saving me in the lake - and he wasn’t 
getting it.  Maybe he thought he was giving me an 
easy out.  But it came from nowhere and returned to 
nowhere just as quick.

SIMON
Maybe I rejected her.  Maybe I rejected what we had 
become.  Either way, I felt I had to do it.  Probably 
the stupidest thing I’ve ever done to this date.  
Except for sticking popcorn in my ears when I was 
six, but she told me to do it.
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MARY
I didn’t see or talk to him, or about him for that 
matter, for months.  Then one day my mother calls me 
at school.  "Not that you would care, but there’s a 
certain neighborhood boy who just got back from a 
brilliant ear doctor in Rochester.  At least that’s 
the buzz around the quilters’ circle."  I felt I owed 
it to him to call him, write him, see him - but I 
didn’t.  I guess that was juvenile, but then again, 
so is love.

As SIMON and MARY say these following lines, they are 
gathering their coats and getting ready to leave.

SIMON
Okay.  Well, Doctor Roberts, it was good meeting with 
you.  We made it through the first one.  Am I crazy?  
Heh.  Little joke there.  I guess we’ll meet again 
next -

MARY
summer.  I’m off to sunny Arizona - I can’t wait.
Closure?  Send it to me in the mail.  I have the 
number, but I can’t promise you I’ll call her.  You 
know I don’t like doctors - hell, I did this for my 
mother anyway.  Alright, be sure to send me a 
Christmas card.  I know I’ve been a handful.  You 
handled me well.
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Scene 3

SIMON and MARY stand looking at each other like in the scene 
at the beginning of the play with their coats on in an 
awkward, funeral moment.

SIMON
This is the story of a boy who had the proverbial 
"IT" in the palm of his hand.  And not only did he 
let it go but he threw it as hard and as far as he 
could.

MARY
This is the story of an awkward little girl who took 
the path most traveled and was shown a fork in the 
road.  Then she was told to take a hike. 

SIMON
(spoken to MARY)

If there’s anything I can do.

MARY
(spoken to SIMON)

I feel like there’s so much to say.  But then I feel 
like there’s nothing to say.

SIMON
I know.

MARY
Bye, Simon.

SIMON
You know where I’ll be.

MARY walks off stage right leaving SIMON alone on stage.  
Fade to black. 

END OF PLAY.
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